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Harkham Hillel Hebrew Academy

Minutes of Board Meeting – December 19, 2005

NOTE: THIS IS A CLOSED MEETING- PICTURE ID REQUIRED BY GUARD PRIOR TO ENTRY TO HILLEL PROPERTY.
Meeting called to order at 8:l5 p.m.

D’Var Torah by Rabbi Sufrin on building of the Beit Hamigdash – details are not the entire picture.  General message; we don’t always understand why things happen the way they do. Why is history sometimes hard to explain? Strange events happen, i.e. Yehuda saves the day.  There are difficulties in processes that  happen and hurdles that may even lead to the Beit Hamigdash. . . We need to keep our focus on the goal.”

Mr. Levovitz welcomed Rabbi Uri Pilichowski – Chair of Va’ad Hachinuch.

Ms. Keller asked about additional meetings – 3/27 or 4/27? Also, committee chairs – who decides?

Mr. Levovitz  meeting for 4/27/05 added to schedule. As for chairs, responded that this is voted on by the chairs of each committee.

Motion to pass last two meetings’ minutes.

Dr. Englanoff – accept minutes as is.

Mr. Levovitz re minutes, “Don’t play games about getting legal advice.”

Ms. Keller commented that if there is a law we should enforce it.

Mr. Levovitz added that arguing about the outcome approved and voted on by the board is silly? Do not get lawyers involved.

Mrs. Kupietzky made motion to approve minutes.

Dr. Englanoff added motion approved on both sets of minutes.

Affirmed: 16

Helene Lesel presented motion to vacate motion from December 1st meeting. (see below)


At the Hillel Hebrew Academy School Board meeting on November 2nd, 2005, a single copy of a motion was read to the Board members, and a vote taken.  The vote was eight in favor, eight against, with the tie broken by President Morey. As a result, the motion received nine votes in favor and was passed.  The motion,  stated;


“The Board of Directors shall delegate the administration and supervision of School functions to properly constituted committees.”

The effect of the motion was to modify ARTICLE VIII Section 4 of the School Bylaws.   ARTICLE VIII Section 4 of the Bylaws states as follows:


“The Board of Directors may delegate the administration and supervision of School functions to properly constituted committees.” 


Setting aside the question of whether such a sweeping delegation of all administration and supervision powers of the Board is a lawful delegation of authority, the more immediate issue is that the Bylaws cannot be changed in this manner.  The reasons are to be found in By-Law ARTICLE XVII; AMENDMENTS* (bottom of By-Law page 12) , which sets forth the specific manner in which a Bylaws may amended. 

“A proposed amendment to these By-Laws shall be made in writing, signed by at least twelve (12) members entitled to vote, and such proposed amendment must be filed with the President of the School at least seven (7) days prior to a regular meeting of the Board of Directors. Written notice of the proposed amendment shall be sent to all Directors prior to such meeting. The Board of Directors shall consider the proposed amendment and submit its recommendation thereon at the next regular meeting of the members. Due notice of the proposed amendment shall be sent to all members prior to such meeting; a two-thirds  (2/3) vote of the members present shall be necessary for the enactment of the amendment.”

“As a result, according to the By-Laws of Harkham Hillel Hebrew Academy, the motion made on November 2nd, 2005 has no force and effect and should be voided.” 

* amend is defined as “to change or revise” (a legislative bill, law, constitution, etc) per Webster’s New World Dictionary, Second College Edition.

Mr. Levovitz argued (loudly) his motion was “just fine”, and changed the subject.

Rabbi Sufrin led discussion on CAIS – it should be noted that the purpose of accreditation:  Self study of strengths and weaknesses; direction of the school.

5-6 visiting team members to meet with small brunch/lunch to chat with lay leaders of school.  

CAIS follows different areas of self study.  Chair of CAIS is  Mrs. Benhamou with Mr. Irons.  Documentation of various aspects is required. Goal is after 3-4 days, if we have identified strengths/weaknesses of school in various aspects.

CAIS process asks a survey of ‘stakeholders’ i.e. the questionnaires sent out of Chris Irons.

Questionnaire is handed out, to be sent anonymously by members in the school. Note, “cannot fail an accreditation.”

We are being true to the reason CAIS was created.

March 5, 6, 7, 8, CAIS will arrive.  Board will meet briefly with CAIS.

Chair comes a few months in advance; was extremely impressed with school; that everything is on the right track. 6-year action plan options granted. Can be one year/3yrs/6yrs.

Annual report is required by CAIS. Ensure all issues are addressed from previous CAIS report.

Mr. Teichman asked if Mrs. Ebner is doing the writing of accreditation report?  She does an excellent job.

Rabbi Sufrin answered that each administrator writes a report i.e. Judaic studies report is written by various teachers.

Mr. Levovitz wanted to mention Proxy voting seems clear that board is against proxy voting.  Discussion was tabled, proxy voting will not be discussed further.

Rabbi Sufrin thanked Brigitte, Esti and Carol ( and husbands) for banquet advise/work.  Tina and Rena also advised and were thanked.

We had approximately ( not final) 852 reservations. Saved 7-10K on printing of journal – most ads were paid or pledged for.

137K parent’s tuition covered banquet fees.  Collected $64,200 to date in real numbers.  Excluding total numbers with final billing ( should be done by Friday).  Where it fits budget, we’ll find out.

Mr. Levovitz added that the estimated cost of the banquet itself is $100K.

Mrs. Kupietzky handed out numbered budgets to be returned before leaving the meeting.

Mr. Porgess asked if we have a negative amount?

Mrs. Kupietzky responded that teachers present 3 tiers for their budgetary needs.

Mr. Levovitz added that the financial committee goes over details. The goal of the board is to discuss how to cut spending vs. fundraising.

Mrs. Kupietzky added the needs of teachers/ decisions is on administrative level, in terms of costs.

Mr. Porgess commented that someone needs to keep requirements within reason.

Mr. Levovitz noted that the committees need to work on details.

Ms. Keller asked about small details, i.e. $400K savings on the lunch program and we are now providing what? (cash flow budget)

Dr. Englanoff added that $500K was fundraised last year, it should be noted.

Mrs. Kupietzky commented that we have a long year of fundraising . 

Dr. Englanoff $6 million  budget – (per child 10K) which is extremely low. (Yavneh is 17K per child). Well within low end of schools.

Ms. Keller asked if we are the cheapest school?  

Mr. Frankel asked if $6 M is total income?

Mrs. Kupietzky responded that that does not reflect all monies that are part of cash flow,i.e. registration numbers are not yet in.

Mr. Fallas added that we need to read the budget.. We have to raise how much? $600K needed to raise?

Mr. Levovitz responded that not all expenses are on annual basis – *some 2-3 years projected.

Mr. Frankel added that it is always good to have balance sheet with income statement in order to fully assess finances of school, next time perhaps?

Mr. Fallas added that we need 400 – 600K in order to today give our kids a great education.

*asked for a long time

Mr. Loboda asked about bequests/ generating income?

Rabbi Sufrin responded that we are awaiting a restricted funds bequest. 2 are waiting for 1 of each (unrestricted)  2 parts to come awaiting attorney to send. Probate is holding the other funds. Not yet sure.

Mr. Loboda asked about interest income. 

Executive Committee Report.

Dr. Kessler – senior administrators have renewable contracts, details as of 12/31, either school or administrators need to notify of intent to leave. If no notice is given by either party, then contract automatically renews. Otherwise, either may make the decision to not renew.

Recently the Executive Committee met and decided to not renew Mrs. Field’s contract.  Negative details included an inability to get along with all administrators, and lack of job performance. Because of the inability of Nancy and Rabbi to get along we have to not renew her contract. Board to ratify that decision so we can move forward.

Ms. Keller asked that non-board members should leave?

Levovitz:Rabbi Pilochowski is a board member.

Ms. Keller no he is not.

Rabbi Pilichowski left.

Rabbi Sufrin said ‘For quite a while, I’ve been trying to work with Mrs. Field on issues with working with colleagues. Hard to run a school and to make and defend decisions when the top of the pyramid has an aggressive relationship which is tenuous and strained.  She has difficulty accepting flow chart of  traditional Jewish school.

Many factors have strained relationships.  Strong consideration that concerns/issued be addressed in a cohesive fashion.  From last year things have not gotten better. I try.  I need a collegial/trusting relationship  as a team effort to move forward. Have to rely on a wheel’s cogs working in sync. or the engine gets skewed.  Intangibles have to be considered i.e. working together in a comfortable fashion.  I’ve tried my hardest, but we need to move on for the betterment of the school.

Mrs. Halaszi asked if Mrs. Field will stay for the next 6 months? Is there animosity?

Rabbi Sufrin responded it is a ‘catch 22’ Have to give adequate notice (end of December per contract). Depends on person and their comfort level, if they remain for term until end of school year.

Mr. Levovitz added that the General Studies chairs will decide how to proceed.

Ms. Keller asked about when the Executive Committee met  - what were you facing/ What was the nature of the conflict/ Personality or professional issue?  Spoke to General Studies committee this year to get their opinion.

Dr. Baum asked what it takes to make it work?  Our board needs to be open and not operate behind the backs of each other.  Need to decide as a team.  Whatever decision we make it should be for the good of the school. If she remains, we need to work it out now.

We have to be proactive for the sake of the school and for what’s best for the school.

Dr. Kessler asked: 1. Is Nancy to stay or go?  2.  If leaving, how to end contract? (no lame duck).  3.  If Nancy stays, Rabbi Sufrin will leave, both cannot remain.

Ms. Keller asked how did the Executive Committee reach the decision.

Dr. Englanoff responded that the Executive Committee has been dealing with this for over a year.  Her contract, her job description describes that she performs/works under guidance of headmaster.

Nancy agreed to current contract, which included her need to communicate with the rabbi.  We hoped last year that things would change.  They did not improve.  The headmaster found himself unable to work with her.  We have no other options, we had to make the choice.

Mr. Begin commented that he was on the original committee and when hired, she seemed excellent.

Mr. Markoff asked if they had already told her.

Mr. Levovitz responded that the committee has agreed to make this decision, now it is brought to the board.

Mr. Frankel commented that it is a moot point – she knows the Executive Committee wants her out.  Why would she want to stay?

Did you meet with Nancy? Yes or no?

Dr. Kessler responded how do you know she knows? An  “off the record “ meeting was held to inform her a few hours ago. (He did not want to elaborate on what took place at the meeting and was visibly agitated after being questioned by Jamie Frankel).

Mrs. Wasserman added that she has told/spoken to parents.

Mrs. Silver asked if Nancy knows she’s not invited back.

Mr. Levovitz responded that yes, she knows!

Dr. Englanoff asked if we should continue with Nancy or not?

Mr. Frankel asked if there are any legal issues.

Dr. Kessler commented that there is always potential for lawsuit, but her contract is up, not being fired.

Mr. Fallas added that we need to support the Rabbi as a board.

Mrs. Kupietzky added that we asked Rabbi Sufrin to be headmaster, we need to go by his decision.  We need to support the Rabbi.

Mr. Porgess asked how replaceable is she?  We will have a void when she leaves. People do not engage in self-destructive behavior, so why? What made her change?

Mr. Levovitz responded that it is hard to say.

Rabbi Sufrin added that on replacing her – if done in the correct way with the General Studies defining the  position.  Not hard to find people to fill this position i.e. in Miami we were able to do so. They are available to us, not a problem to find replacement.

Mr. Markoff commented that some people do engage in self destructive behavior, i.e. why Nancy changed.

Mr. Dawoody added that we need to give her a chance to present her side of the story.  We should support Rabbi Sufrin, no doubt.  Our headmaster is most qualified. But we need to explain this to members of the community, why decision was made.

Mrs. Kupietzky added that the decision was made to support Rabbi Sufrin.  This is a confidential meeting and should be kept as such.

Mr. Levovitz remarked that there are 3 sides; 1.  Support Rabbi Sufrin in working with General Studies and Executive Committees’ decision. 2. Nancy is doing her job, leave as is.

3. Wait  - which extends contract for another year.

Put to a vote?

Mr. Shamouni commented that if the board decides not to renew, keep the basis, the reason ( i.e. the rabbi) confidential.

Dr. Kessler made a Motion:

That this board is not to renew Nancy Field’s contract for the following school year.

Dr. Englanoff seconded the motion.

All in favor  17: against:1

Dr. Baum asked about decreasing tension for Nancy for the remainder of the school year.

Mr. Levovitz responded that all signed confidentiality agreements, and the vote should be confidential.

Rabbi Sufrin added that the General Studies Committee and I should sit with her to try and work out a ‘non lame duck’ transition.

It’s up to her reaction, and we can support her moving forward.

Ms. Keller asked if she decides to just depart in January, then what?

Rabbi responded that Nancy is professional and wouldn’t do that.  If so, we’ll look for a retired interim person, etc. Leaving is unlikely at this time.

PTA skip for tonight

Fundraising

Mr. Levovitz reported that a March/Spring campaign is needed to put energy in raising funds.

Meeting concluded at 10:40 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by Helene Lesel
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